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PROCEEDINGS:
MR. SCHWAB:  Good evening, everybody, and welcome to the February CAG meeting.  I am glad to see you.  We will get started now.  And did everybody get a copy of the agenda, everyone like me?  Okay.  There it is.  Let's see.  I think I have just done the opening, and I am going to pass it back to Kay for the agenda review.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you for the welcome, Mr. Schwab.  I am Kay Wallis, and I am very pleased to be your facilitator for the February meeting of the Richmond Southeast Shoreline Community Advisory Group.  Welcome.  Please make sure you have the materials that are available on the back table, especially the agenda which we'll be going over in just a second.  Please also help yourself to refreshments that are a courtesy tonight of Brooks Street and Ms. Graves and an anonymous donor.  So we thank them for the refreshments.

In terms of doing a quick agenda review, normally we begin the agenda with an update from DTSC.  But because this is a state holiday, we won't be enjoying the presence of the DTSC representatives.  However, a report from DTSC is available on the back table.  So I am not sure if anyone is going to verbally be going over that report or if it is just going to sort of stand as written.  But we'll go immediately, then, to the Cherokee Simeon Ventures update and then followed by about a 20 minute question and answer period for any questions from the CAG or the general public about the CSV discussion or perhaps about the DTSC report.  

That will be followed by a nice early break, and then we will come back for a Toxics Committee update led by Mr. Linsley.  There will be a public comment period that follows and then committee updates from the CAG, and then the meeting will conclude with the approval of prior meeting minutes, any review of question slips, and then just final wrap up activities.  

Are there any questions or comments about the agenda?  Ms. Padgett?

MS. PADGETT:  I would like to add a comment from Peter Weiner, the attorney who has been giving us assistance pro bono, either before the Toxics Committee update, in the middle or after.  He has to leave to catch a plane, we understand, so he can't stay for the entire meeting, so putting him before public comment would be appreciated.  So I don't know whether his preference is to go before the Toxics Committee or after.

MS. WALLIS:  But somewhere in that vicinity? 

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.

MS. WALLIS:  Do you have a rough time? 

MS. PADGETT:  Ten minutes.  And that can come after the Toxics Committee.  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Ms. Padgett.  I wanted to point out that there are two clipboards floating around.  The one up here is a sign in sheet for CAG members.  Please make sure that you initial that if you are here.  There is a blue clipboard in the back of the room.  If you are new tonight in the audience and want to make sure your name is added to themailing list so you will receive any announcements about upcoming meetings or their locations or times, please sign the blue clipboard.  

If there are no questions about the agenda, we will do a quick process review.  It will be the same as we have been doing for over a year now, and that is to help make the meeting go on time and to keep everyone on task and on topic.  

We have an action item list in the corner.  This will be useful if things come up that will call for followup action of some kind.  So we'll make sure that action items are not lost.  They'll be recorded with a person's name and some kind of time line attached to them.  This is also a place where we like to capture things that may come up in the course of a meeting that don't fit necessarily within the purview of the agenda.  But the thing that we want to make sure is to get some kind of appropriate attention in the future, perhaps be put on a future agenda or be handled by the subcommittee.  

The second one is we have green question slips and agenda request forms.  CAG members have them at their table at the front and audience members have them in the back.  This is a good way to summarize a question or comment that you think you have before you actually say it.  It is a good way to organize your thoughts.  It is also a good way to record a question or comment that if in the event we don't have time to get to it it can be given to the CAG's secretary for some kind of response or follow up action after the meeting.  

The final process item that we have is we are asking our commenters or questioners from the audience to stick to comments or questions that are about two minutes in length, no more than two minutes or so.  That is so we can accomodate as many questions and comments as possible.  So thank you for being mindful of our two minute approximate limit.  Please, Ms. Padgett.

MS. PADGETT:  Now that Mr. Weiner has arrived, could you let him know that we have added him to the agenda and ask him how much time he wants or needs and when, whether he wants to go before the Toxics Committee or after?

MS. WALLIS:  Mr. Weiner, welcome.  And your name came up earlier during the agenda review, and Ms. Padgett mentioned that you might have a "no more than ten minutes" comment to be put in the agenda either during or right after the    or is it right before the Toxics Committee report?  And if you have a preference about when that happens, just let us know. 

MR. WEINER:  Thank you very much.  Right after the break would be great, and I will, at the break, talk with the Toxics Committee about whether I have anything to say.

MS. WALLIS:  All right.  Thank you.  Any other questions about the agenda or the process?  All right.  As I mentioned, DTSC usually has a reporting time right now.  They are not here due to the state holiday.  We do have a written report.  If there is nothing to add to that we will just go straight to the Cherokee Simeon Ventures update.  Mr. Robinson?

MR. ROBINSON:  I have a question regarding how this will get into the minutes.  Normally DTSC would read portions that they feel are important, and then there would be a question and answer period or a discussion.  How will this get into the minutes without DTSC here?  Does this get scanned into the minutes of the meeting?

MS. GRAVES:  Not usually.

MR. ROBINSON:  I am wondering if it would be worth it to read it in. 

MS. GRAVES:  In the Q&A we could bring up issues.  It might bring up whatever issues people have if they are asking CSV instead of DTSC.  Barbara doesn't read the whole thing.

MR. ROBINSON:  She used to.

MS. GRAVES:  I don't know that I   

MR. ROBINSON:  I just put it up for discussion.

MS. GRAVES:  Sherry? 

MS. PADGETT:  I don't have a preference.  Does anybody else?

MS. WALLIS:  All right, then.  Please, Dr. Esposito.

DR. ESPOSITO:  I have a suggestion regarding this material.  Since we all have an electronic copy of it, maybe it could be appended to the minutes that are produced to the meeting.

MR. ROBINSON:  Good idea.

MS. WALLIS:  So Ms. Graves, you will take care of that with the transcriptionist.  Thank you.  All right.  I will hand it over to Mr. Tom Kambe. 

MR. KAMBE:  Thank you.  We are here, obviously, for questions, and Michelle will hit on some of the highlights, and we won't be touching on the other report, but I will let Michelle give an update from the DTSC report and be available for questions.   

DR. KING:  A couple of things that have happened since the last CAG meeting, the first that we resubmitted the second completion report of the RAW, which is the result of the soil gas sampling that went into DTSC, I believe, in late January.  We also got concurrence from the USEPA and DTSC on the PCB risk assessment that was done on the property and also DTSC reviewed and approved the scoping assessment work for the fresh water lagoons.  Those are probably the main highlights in the report regarding the Campus Bay site.

MS. WALLIS:  And that concludes it?

MR. KAMBE:  That would conclude us for now unless somebody has a question.

MS. WALLIS:  Ms. Padgett has a question or comment.

MS. PADGETT:  Lot One PCB/VOC removal action that took place last fall had an initial report and the report you just referenced was the second completion report.  One of the findings in that completion report identified some VOCs in the northern part of that removal action area.  My question is    has to do with sampling, going forward.  Because it appears that we are in kind of a "no man's" or a "no sampling" zone right now.  The sampling occurred in January and    December and January, as we expected after the removal action took place, and the results came in and are reported    I don't remember.  It wasn't December.  It might have been November.  And now we have got the results.  I am not clear on whether future sampling for the quarterly monitoring includes a sample in that same area and whether the quarterly monitoring that goes on for the entire site will include the specific area where that VOC popped up.  And while that VOC may not seem to be    it is not red hot, it just seemed to be    come out of the blue a little.  And I am asking the question about whether it is going to be added to the quarterly or whether there is a plan to monitor it going forward.

DR. KING:  I believe that you are talking about VOCs in soil gas.  Is that your question?

MS. PADGETT:  I believe so.  

DR. KING:  The quarterly monitoring performed at the site is related to groundwater monitoring.  This was a one time soil gas sampling event, but there was a monitoring well, NW25, that used to be located in the excavation area toward the north end of the excavation area, and that well will ultimately be replaced.  The plan is when the pilot study for the NW25 area happens, that well will be installed or reinstalled around that time.

MS. PADGETT:  There is no upper groundwater horizon or lower groundwater horizon sampling in that area where this soil gas popped up on the most recent samples? 

DR. KING:  Well, it is very close to NW25.

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  It is very close the NW25.  But  NW25 is gone.  We don't have pilot studies going on right now.  So it is just    it is    there is no monitoring of the area planned until NW25 gets replaced with something going forward? 

DR. KING:  That is correct.

MS. PADGETT:  And do you have an expected timeframe for that?

DR. KING:  No, I don't.

MS. PADGETT:  Six months, six years?  

DR. KING:  I don't want to promise because there is nothing scheduled at the moment, but I will say it should be, if all goes as we think it might, it would be probably within the next six months.

MS. PADGETT:  Okay.  So for us to    somehow we need to keep track of this thing being just there.  It has been reported.  It is sitting there.  And we don't have anything monitoring its status as    we don't have a way to monitor its change until such time as another well goes in.  And no well right now is planned until the pilot studies go on.  So it is just    it is not being tracked.  We'll get together at the Toxics Committee and try to figure out how we are going to keep track of this one.  

DR. KING:  It is on DTSC's radar screen.  They are aware of it.  In the report it talks about the replacement of the well during the pilot studies. 

MS. PADGETT:  I have another question on the PCB risk assessment.  The USEPA sent a letter identifying management of PCBs between 1 and 2 milligrams per kilogram.  Do you expect to use the    that bump between the 1 and 2 out at the site?  Because it seems as though the risk assessments went up to 1 but did not go over the 1 milligram per kilogram.  So do you think that there is going to be a revision in how you handle PCBs?

DR. KING:  No, no.  In fact, the risk assessment that was submitted to EPA basically showed if you    by the calculation, the represented concentrations of PCBs in soil were actually quite a bit below 1.  And I think the document had    it is either that it has the FS RAP as a provision if PCBs are found in future similar methodologies and approach could be applied, so I think it is spelled out in the documents.

MS. PADGETT:  Thank you.

MR. LINSLEY:  A question.  We understand from one of our CAG members that there was a fire in a laboratory on the property last week.  And, you know, we basically asked the DTSC what was going on.  And they gave us sort of a pro forma answer.  What can you tell us about the chemical that was involved and the extent of how that may have been released at all into the building that it was in.

MR. KAMBE:  It was all work that was being done under a range hood, and it was all contained so nothing went into the air.  There was some water and chemicals that had spilled out when they were doing the cleanup, but the fire department came out about 2:15, 2:30.  The County hazardous materials group was out there at 4:30 to 5:00.  

We had an independent contractor that came in and cleaned up the space.  And then we went through, County came back out at 4:30, 4:30 in the morning.  The building was signed off at 6:00.  I don't have the name of the chemical with me.  It was not something that we bothered with or kept account of the risk of at the amounts out there.  The damage that was done was done within that suite, and I think we have the complete    I know Sherry sent a couple of questions out on 5:00 o'clock on Friday.  We were in the middle of dealing with insurance companies and contractors.  I saw at 6:30 she had a complete report from the Fire Department, and I think that was about as complete as there was.  I did talk to Yvette LaDuke because I think Sherry asked her or thought that UC was a tenant.  It is not a tenant and hasn't been a tenant in that building, and it had nothing to do with the glass or the greenhouses that were there.

MR. LINSLEY:  I guess the reason I asked about the nature of the chemical is that it might impact what could have been released in the combustion and then subsequent off gassing from the fire, depending on what it was and how it would affect the products. 

MR. KAMBE:  It wasn't really a fire.  It was a synthesis chemist that was in there.  It was a chemical that    it was just a beaker that blew up in his hand.  And I don't know enough about the chemistry to speak to it.  But there is a full blown report that we have got or that we got from the cleanup crew, and all of that information has been made available to the County Health Department.

MS. PADGETT:  Thank you for answering the questions.  Being in the neighborhood, of course, we are a little curious about, you know, the Fire Department showing up and certainly the haz mat trucks, you can imagine. 

MR. KAMBE:  I understand completely.  I was there.  It was a big deal.

MS. PADGETT:  It was a pretty big deal from the outside, given that Cherokee is the landlord.  Can you describe what kind of relationship you have in knowing what kinds of chemicals are brought in and stored?  And your tenants have licenses or permits with Contra Costa County to bring in chemicals.  How are you, the landlord, then, keeping track of all of that?  It is not so much we care one way or the other, but trying to understand methodologies so we aren't cleaning up another mess after the fact.  We are just a little curious to understand, if you know, that you have a lot of chemicals stored there or just a few. 

MR. KAMBE:  In pure numbers of chemicals, yes.  There are probably lots of chemicals.  There is a requirement by the County if they get over 500 pounds of either hazardous or flammable materials they have to present a business plan and go through the whole procedure with the County.  This particular tenant is not    as far as the County was concerned had not reached that.  

Most of what he does is just analyzing compounds.  He has got a variety of chemicals in there.  As a rule, we leave it to the County to monitor it, if you will, because each one of these groups operate under the license with the County.  There are other    I mean, a lot of the    there are businesses around there that probably have a lot more in the way of toxic materials and that kind of thing.  This isn't a 1100 foot lab.  It is a one man operation.  And I don't think    there was nothing that went into the air.  Nothing went into the sewer.  All of cleanup was contained and taken out of there.

MR. LINSLEY:  Do you have other tenants in the same complex doing similar kinds of work?

MR. KAMBE:  There are other tenants in that building and    I don't think there is anybody    I don't think we have another synthesis chemist in there.

MR. LINSLEY:  They are doing research there. 

MR. KAMBE:  There is chemical research being done.  Yes.

MR. LINSLEY:  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Dr. Esposito?

DR. ESPOSITO:  I was interested to know because the request that we received that the person involved was hospitalized, and if that occurred, normally Cal OSHA would be required to be notified to do a post event evaluation.  And I was wondering if you know whether or not Cal OSHA was notified.

MR. KAMBE:  I would expect the County    we did not notify Cal OSHA, and I don't know    the insurance carrier had been notified.  The County has been notified.  He has to have written documentation before he can reenter the lab.  The injuries, I think, more had to do with the immediate explosion and what happened to him.  But I think he was back home resting on Saturday.  I don't know whether he got out Friday night or Saturday.

DR. ESPOSITO:  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Other questions or comments for Cherokee Simeon or about the DTSC report?  Yes, Mr. Schnepf? 

MR. SCHNEPF:  There are multiple addresses, apparently, at the site.  I noticed that when the County haz mat trucks arrived they were going down Meade Avenue rather than going in from Montgomery Street.  They didn't seem to know how to get there.  There are two trucks that responded.

MR. KAMBE:  That is correct.  It has to do with the way the complex is laid out and the way the streets are.  The address and    we found that something a lot of times that people will Google or go through Yahoo maps, it takes you to the entrance of the Richmond Field Station at 47th Street which does not come through anymore.  It would probably make more sense to give those two buildings an address on Montgomery Street.  That isn't within our purview.  It is something that we will be checking into after this event.

MR. SCHNEPF:  How were those addresses determined? 

MR. KAMBE:  The City assigns the addresses, and they are based on the streets and the street pattern, and those addresses go back some time.  Those buildings each had different addresses at another point. 

MR. SCHNEPF:  Those addresses are from previous tenants. 

MR. KAMBE:  There are two buildings there, and they each have an address.  One is 4655.  That is a three story building.  The other is 4647, which is the building that was occupied.  It is the one where this event took place.

MR. SCHNEPF:  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Other questions or comments for Cherokee Simeon representatives or about the DTSC report?  Mr. Weiner? 

MR. WEINER:  I am not familiar with the event.  Was the chemist self employed or was he an employee?  Do you know?

MR. KAMBE:  Self employed. 

MR. WEINER:  If it was self employed, it won't be OSHA.  OSHA only covers employees.  Doesn't mean it wouldn't have been a good idea.  The other question has to do with PCBs and the 2 milligram per kilogram level.  Is that an average or is that the maximum that could be reached?  But you still have to reach some kind of average on the site or how is that worded?  

DR. KING:  I don't remember exactly how the EPA letter was worded, but I can explain how we did it in the document.  We submitted a risk assessment under part C of TOSCA to USEPA.  And in that risk assessment we took the data in each of the lots and we did UCL calculations, using    upper complex calculations, using (inaudible), and with that we calculated represented concentrations.  And those concentrations were shown to be all less than, I believe,.22 residential number.  And there was a provision in the document that basically allowed that if PCBs were detected in the future at similar concentrations one could do a similar evaluation to show that there was no significant risk to the PCBs.  So it is not really set as a maximum.  And it is not like we are talking about an average between 1 and 2.  We are talking about the UCL that was less than .22.

MR. WEINER:  I am going to take refuge in the fact that I am not a scientist.  Other people may be, but I am not.  I don't know what that means.  I am looking at a site and I am trying to figure out as a layperson, do you think it is safe.  And I think 0.22, they say that is safe.  But here is a document that says you can go up to a 2.  That sounds like ten times more almost.  I am assuming that is not the case.  You couldn't have two throughout the site.  So I am trying to get you to explain. 

DR. KING:  What UCL is?  Sure. 

MR. WEINER:  In a way that everybody, including me, can understand of how you get that.

DR. KING:  Okay.  So a UCL is an Upper Confidence Limit.  So basically what we are doing is taking an average of the site data and instead of it being a straight average    normally you take ten numbers and you average them and come up with an average.  A UCL is a statistical evaluation of the data to say that you are in this case 95 percent sure that the average is less than the number that you calculate.  So in this case we are saying that we are 95 percent sure that the average is less than .22.  So that means it is not like there is going to be a preponderance of numbers close to 2, and we are going to come out with an average, about .22.  The bulk of the numbers would have to be less than .22 with a handful of numbers in the    let's say 1 to 2 range, that would allow the statistical average to be .22.  Does that make sense? 

MR. WEINER:  That does make sense.  So what was the "2" number? 

DR. KING:  The "2" number might have been the maximum concentration that was detected on Lot Three.  So there were individual data points, a handful, less than five out of more than 100 data points that were between 1 and 2.

MR. WEINER:  At some level the idea is that people will have equal opportunity exposure to all of these things.  And nobody is going to just camp on the one that is 2.  That is the theory of it anyway, right?  That is the way they do it because they are looking at likely exposures.  Just to take an example, if the dirt were clear, there was nothing on it, if you rolled around the whole site you would have an average of .22 or less.  You might hit a 2, but you are not going to stay there.  That is sort of the theory that goes on.  

DR. KING:  Correct.  Just to expand on the thought, the low levels of PCBs were detected largely in the cinder.  So there are detections    I am going to make up numbers.  Let's say they are on the order of .02 or .1 in the cinders.  So the concept is that it is not like there is a known release like the NW25 PCB RAW where it was very clear there was a high concentration.  These hits between 1 and 2 are sort of scattered.  Just so it is not like there is a known hot spot.

MR. WEINER:  I understand.  Just wanted an idea.

MS. WALLIS:  I saw some hands.  Ms. Padgett? 

MS. PADGETT:  If in future sampling you found a spot like you found in the RAW    the Lot One PCB RAW area where the lead was very high, just out in a small focused area, not talking about lead here but PCBs    I'm using the lead as an example.  The lead was a big surprise.  It showed up.  We weren't expecting it.  I don't remember what the levels were, just really high.  So if in the future another spot of PCBs were found similar, say, to what was found there at the Lot One PCB area, how would that be handled if all of the averages have already been determined and an upper confidence level has been determined.  

Would the numbers have to be rerun or how    how is that handled if USEPA has already given a go ahead for between 1 and 2, and recalculation might make a change?

DR. KING:  That is exactly, I think, why EPA put that comment in there on the 1 to 2, is that in the event there is a provision in the document or actually in a later clarification letter, in the event that there are new data available that there would be an ability to calculate upper confidence limit again.  But the reality is if we had a concentration of PCBs on the order of 50 milligrams per kilogram, the averaging wouldn't work.  You would end up being above the .22.  I think their idea of, "Hey, if you get samples in the future between 1 and 2, in all likelihood you may be okay," there is a provision.  You may be able to rerun the average at that point.

MS. PADGETT:  To change the subject just a little, can you give us a little lesson on the difference between California's limits on PCBs versus the USEPA's limits?  Is there a difference as in, say, CHHSLs or Cal EPA or some other reference in soil?  We are talking about USEPA having come out with    I think it is TOSCA, using their limits.  And are there other limits that are more restrictive in the state of California?

DR. KING:  The only legally enforceable limits are the TOSCA by EPA. 

MS. PADGETT:  That is legally enforceable.  I understand that.  What other limits are referenced in the state of California that are not, perhaps, enforceable? 

DR. KING:  There are CHHSLs and there are the EPA regional screening levels, the PRGs. 

MS. PADGETT:  What are those limits?

DR. KING:  The EPA is .22.  I don't know the CHHSL off the top of my head. 

MS. PADGETT:  So California’s non-enforceable limit, because USEPA has the authority, is .22, and USEPA has come out and said that we    that on this site it will be somewhere between 1 and 2, which is what, is that five to ten times higher, right? 

DR. KING:  It doesn't exactly say that because we are still referencing the TOSCA standard of 1 as well as the .22 as an average concentration.  So we are still adopting the legally enforceable number as well as referencing the risk based number .22. 

MS. PADGETT:  Did you understand my question?  My question was are you    so let's see if I can go back.  Are you self restricting to the .22, which is the California non-enforceable limit, or do you expect to exceed that and move into the EPA allowable limit?  

DR. KING:  I have no idea.

MS. PADGETT:  Okay.  Thanks.

MS. WALLIS:  And I don't see any additional hands either from the CAG or any from the audience for any additional questions or comments.  Last chance.  All right.  That will conclude this part of the agenda.  We have reached the place for the break, so please rejoin the group at 7:25.  Thank you.

(Recess) 

MS. WALLIS:  During the agenda review there was a request made for Mr. Weiner to have a few minutes for some comments right before the Toxics Committee report.  So, Mr. Weiner? 

MR. WEINER:  Hi.  I don't really have to stand.  I will stand over here by Dorinda.  I am a consultant.  There is a memorandum of agreement that affects the CAG.  I guess the memorandum is actually between DTSC and Cherokee Simeon Ventures.  But it is the document that provides a technical assistance to the CAG both for administrative purposes, which includes a facilitator who is wonderful and other kinds of administrative    and a transcriptionist who is also wonderful and maybe some other things.  The same agreement provides for funding for technical consultants, Treadwell & Rollo and Iris, to provide review, specify documents, so many hours per document and the budget.  That agreement was entered into    I should have the date, but somebody may remember.

MS. PADGETT:  May of 2007.

MR. WEINER:  Originally in May of 2007, and then it was renewed and amended in    when was it renewed and amended?

MS. PADGETT:  In February of 2008.

MR. WEINER:  And when it was    thank you.  When it was amended, a new expiration date was put as March 31st of 2009.  We are not there, but obviously we are getting close.  The last time that we had this issue, the agreement did expire, and if I remember correctly, there was no funding for some period of time and then it was renewed.  And I was asked to contact Cherokee at their legal staff to ask about this time.  And I don't have a firm answer, unfortunately.  I can only say that matters are in flux.  Cherokee, obviously, made certain statements in the previous MOA.  There was an expiration date.  There is one and there are discussions ongoing about the resolution of that.  

So I believe that we are    where their lawyer and I left it was at some level to let our clients talk with each other.  So I think that Mr. Kambe may want to say something about that, but I think that would be the best thing is if the CAG leadership and Cherokee at this point represented by Brooks Street as the project manager, I believe, can talk about this further to see where we end up.

MR. KAMBE:  Thank you, Peter.  And I think once this gets down a step it would make sense to sit down and, Dan, I hope to give you a call in the not too distant future and set up a meeting with Scott Goldie and the principal of Brooks Street.

MR. SCHWAB:  We would welcome that. 

MR. WEINER:  That is really my report, if you have any questions.  But I don't think it is useful at this point pending talks between the CAG and Brooks Street to try to air all the issues here.  I think it will be very beneficial to have you guys sit down and talk with each other.  And obviously the people like me are always around to help document a deal.  So, thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Mr. Weiner.  Mr. Schwab? 

MR. SCHWAB:  Well, I would just like to thank you for all that you have given to the community in this regard.  It is very technical and very time consuming and very much appreciated.  So thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  With that, then, I will ask Mr. Linsley to launch the Toxics Committee update report.

MR. LINSLEY:  Good evening.  In the Toxics Committee, because of the issue that Mr. Weiner just spoke about, the uncertainty of our relationship with our technical consultants who have been helping review and comment on all of the documents that have come out that they can and our anticipation that with the Feasibility Study Remedial Action Plan that we have seen in draft form and documents that are going to be coming out in support of that plus forthcoming environmental impact report on the site at Cherokee that we are going to have to be even more outside the box, as our practice has been.  

We are going to have to take on a different role in the Toxics Committee and worry about even, you know, larger picture, not necessarily relying so much on communicating with DTSC as trying to get things moving from as many angles as we can.  So this month at our Toxics Committee meeting, which is going to be a week from tonight, 7:00 o'clock, right over there in the Shimada Room, we would like to make a call to action to any members of the CAG or interested community who would like to come out, be there, give us your ideas of what we can do to make things happen.  

Tonight we are going to try to give you some more information about the background for that.  We are going to have Sherry Padgett from the CAG speak first about some of the various issues on the Cherokee site that have not been adequately addressed, we feel so far, and then we are going to have our technical consultant from Treadwell Rollo, Dorinda Shipman, speak about some of the comments that she and Iris Consultants, who cannot be here tonight, have come up with their on first cut of reading through the Cherokee Feasibility Study Remedial Action Plan.  So first, here is Sherry.

MS. PADGETT:  Thank you, Steven.  Again, I apologize for putting my back to the public.  We are going to go through a few slides.  I will introduce a few topics, and when I am finished then we'll hand the mic to Dorinda Shipman.  This is the logo that we had for 2008.  I think we are going to adopt it for 2009 as well.  We    thanks to Dr. Michael Esposito's daughter for her artwork.  It was really outstanding.  It represents all of the legal parameters that our regulators have to work within, and the box represents the comfort that they feel in the regulations that they work with normally.  And we really want them to move outside their comfort zone, staying within the regulations but moving outside of those areas where they feel comfortable to consider other ways to look at the sites that we oversee.  

Tonight we are focused mostly on the Feasibility Study and the Remedial Action Plan of the Zeneca Cherokee property.  If you all remember, the Water Board had oversight of the Zeneca site.  Oversight was changed to DTSC.  And we are going to go through some of what happened prior, when the Water Board had oversight, so that you can see some of what we are dealing with now.  And when DTSC took over, they said, "We are going to start over.  We are going to characterize the site completely after the current conditions report was published."  Then there was a Remedial Investigation report, a whole series of sampling events, and now we are at the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan phase.  

After this is finished they will move on to the remedial design.  Everyone is pretty familiar with our shoreline.  And you can see the aerial photo of the Cherokee Simeon property.  This is a map that identifies the 85 acres.  It has Lot One, Lot Two, Lot Three.  There is a habitat area that also includes East Stege Marsh.  

There is another habitat area that includes the two chemical evaporation ponds, otherwise known as fresh water lagoons, and then there is a southeast parcel.  Tonight we are talking first for the Feasibility Study Remedial Action Plan about Lots One, Two, and Three.  We'll talk a little bit afterward about the evaporation ponds and the southeast parcel.  

We are going to go through just a little bit of review.  This won't take long.  It is pretty quick.  But we don't want to lose sight of what we are dealing with here.  The Zeneca Cherokee site was a manufacturing and processing site for sulfuric acid, muriatic acid, ferric acid, superphosphate fertilizer, Ordram, Vapam, Devrinol, DDT from DDE, DDD, carbon disulfide, aluminum sulfate, titanium chloride, (inaudible) beryllium processing, and we know there was some batteries stored onsite and high levels of PCBs in some areas.  

Here is an aerial photo of the site in late '50s.  You can see the site in full blown action, and you can see the ponds out here.  And you can see the light dust on the property.  Here is another picture in the '70s.  It is in full action.  We have    these are black and white photos.  What you can't see here is this is a very orange pond.  You will see that later in another color photo.  And these ponds are now right up against what is the biologically active permeable barrier.  

This is a photo from 1999 when the site was being torn down.  I am going to run through a few of these photos so that you get, really, in your mind's eye what it was that was brought down to the ground level.  So these    this demolition went through, starting in 1999 into 2000.  And 2001, the site was flattened.  So here is a drained pond where you saw it earlier in one of the pictures and behind it is that orange pond.  This is for those of you who are familiar with the Bay Trail, this is a dilapidated pier that goes out into the marsh.  

Here is another aerial photo looking east.  You can see the chemical evaporation pond here behind Allied Propane.  Photos of tanks, more tanks, more areas of chemical in the ground, pretty obvious.  And this photo, this is an aerial photo from Google Earth.  This is in 2000.  This is after the site has been pretty much flattened.  This building has yet to be torn down.  And we're going to see this photo a few times as we go through.  What it is that the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan is looking at, this is the original ground level.  We now have on top of this area 350,000 cubic yards of diluted toxic material.  

So if we go back to the original ground level, what the plan    the original plan was    as designed by Levine Fricke for Zeneca and was identified in the conceptual remediation and risk management plan in November of 2000.  You can see from this document they identified very small areas to be dug out.  This has to do with soil in this picture.  

The next one has to do with water.  You can see they are kind of in the same places.  So they identified what they called areas of concern.  And they dug out some soil and they carried it away in some cases to Class One facilities for permanent storage.  After they dug out those areas they went out here and they dug various spots, as you saw in those prior drawings.  Then they dug out the cinders, mixed it up, and they pulled the cinders from over at the UC Richmond Field Station site and they mixed those up.  They spread them out here, raised the average elevation of the 30 acre space about eight feet with the southern end being closer to eight to nine, ten feet, and this end being about one foot.  So it is kind of a sloped picture.  

And we'll see it here in the next view.  We see A here at the left and A prime on the right.  This line is going to be where the cross section in the next picture is.  This cross section here is on the left and A prime on the right.  This blue section is the fill that is on top of the original ground level that we saw on those aerial photos.  So what we have now is engineered fill and a lot of diluted fill on top of this 30 acre area.  And we have now VOC gas    this is soil gas, this is out of the Feasibility Study Remedial Action Plan, that identifies cancer risk of one in a million in a broader area than we had in those original conceptual design pictures going back in 2000.  

So we have large areas that are now problematic.  And the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan identifies these blue areas as areas for potential treatment to try to get at the VOC problem.  These are VOCs in soil gas.  You can see it is a larger area.  If we used the measure for residents    the prior picture was for commercial and industrial workers    this one is for residents that might live on the site.  This one is also from the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan.  It identifies in the green shaded areas, resident cancer risk that exceeds one in a million and in the blue shaded areas cancer risk that exceeds ten in a million.  And this is for the upper horizon shallow groundwater.  

But if you remember, if we go back to this picture, the upper horizon shallow groundwater is below the original soil height.  And you have to go quite a distance up to reach the top of the soil.  And one of the concepts that seems to be emerging    and, again, I am not a scientist.  I am going to try to describe it the way that I understand it, is if there is a building in here on top, the measure is for trying to figure out how much risk there is for inhabitants in buildings above here is how much gas is coming up from, say, the groundwater or from the soil that could potentially enter the buildings above.  And they measure that at about 5 feet.  Well, this fill is about 10 feet at this end, and it is more shallow at the other end.  And so as we look at the groundwater problems here, the groundwater problems may or may not be addressed if they are not creating a soil gas problem for future inhabitants.  

Another document that is in the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan identifies a potential treatment area right at the biologically active permeable barrier.  And you see it is right at the edge of the capped area.  And this has to do with a little problem going on with some metals in the groundwater in the upper horizon.  One of the reasons we want to be sure that we are focused on exactly what this site is made of has to do with the potential for our local government to fully embrace a range of possible fixes out here.  And it wasn't so long ago that our city embraced the residential development on the Zeneca Cherokee site.  And they committed at the time to be the responsible agent for inspection of these floor fans.  

What we have in this new Feasibility Study Remedial Action Plan is pretty much bringing out of the prior proposal.  In some cases it may not be fans.  Maybe it is negative pressurization.  It might be open air garages.  It could be a mix of things to try to reduce the exposure to    or the potential exposure to volatile organic compounds coming from the soils underneath.  But in the end, someone is going to    someone or some entity is going to have to take responsibility for the potential risk for the life of these buildings.  This is a rendition of the 18 story high rises that Cherokee Simeon was proposing in 2003.  

So going back to the site, if you look at where we have risk of one in a million or ten in a million, all of these areas at the original ground surface were pretty much left in place.  So they dug out some of it.  But the point that I really want to drive home is that the majority of this is still underneath.  It hasn't gone away.  The original ground surface is still there.  There is 350,000 cubic yards on top of it, and some of this has been dug up and moved around and mixed up some, but just under the surface is still there.  And I put arrows in approximate locations where the higher levels of cancer risk still exist.  And now it's been covered up with this quarter inch papier mache and concrete cap, it is a temporary cap trying to keep the dust down.  

Right next to the Lot Three is an area known as the Chemical Evaporation Pond Number One.  That is this smaller blue area and Chemical Evaporation Pond Number Two, otherwise known as Upper Freshwater Lagoon and Lower Freshwater Lagoon.  The samples that were taken for these two chemical ponds were taken in June and August of 2007.  The Community Advisory Group received the raw data about a month and a half ago now.  And there has not been an analysis of what that data means.  

There has been a proposal made to do a scoping assessment work plan for ecological risk, but as we look at the new calendar for the proposed schedule on where this evaporation pond work is going to finally fall out, we see that they expect remediation to be extended all the way out to 2012.  So looking here at some of the risk that is going on in the chemical evaporation ponds, we see that the upper lagoon has arsenic at 390 milligrams per kilogram in the soil.  And we know the CHHSL is .07 milligrams per kilogram.  We know the entire site is allowed something like 16 or 17 milligrams per kilogram.  

But this is an existing risk, and it is right next to    I am going to go back to this picture    it is right next to the area that is being considered in the Feasibility Study Remedial Action Plan.  So this brings up the whole idea of piece mealing and moving forward with the property for development when a piece of the property right next to it is yet to be fully characterized and a plan on cleanup has yet to be considered.  

So it looks to us as though this can is being kicked down the road quite a bit with the recent schedule moving out into late 2009 into 2010 and then 2012.  A similar movement in the calendar has happened with the southeast parcel.  The southeast parcel is this little corner piece that is on the east side of the South 51st Street access path.  No analysis has been done on the samples that were taken in that area.  And DTSC sent back in their comments November 2008, they did their own quick study of what they thought the upper confidence limits might be.  

We just had a little lesson earlier tonight about what the UCLs are.  Arsenic, the maximum concentration, is 160 milligrams per kilogram out there.  And we see that the soil screening level for USEPA ecological soil screening level is 18.  And you can go down and look at, say, zinc, 540 maximum found and the limit is 46.  These are not human soil screening levels.  These are ecological soil screening levels.  This is an area that is right on the water.  It drains into both Hoffman Marsh as well as Baxter Creek and sometimes into the storm drains, yes.  

So this area, it looks like it too has been postponed to simply respond to comments down here in July, and if you see the schedule, if you check the schedule there is nothing scheduled after that.  So we don't    there are no plans, no proposals about what to do after the preliminary endangerment assessment is complete sometime in September.  So with that, I will pass it off to Dorinda.  Do you want the cross section? 

MS. SHIPMAN:  Thank you, Sherry.  As Steven mentioned earlier, I am going to give you some initial comments on the FS RAP tonight.  We haven't fully reviewed the document yet, but as the cover letter for the document states, it does contain a vast menu of options that could be applied to the site, depending on the chosen land use.  Because the land use isn't yet known and because in some cases delineation to the extent of the contamination and treatability studies to further evaluate some different alternatives are also being pushed to the remedial design, we feel like there are points in the remedial alternative comparison that aren't well supported.  And I will go into what I mean by that, by media.  

Kind of talking about soil, soil gas and groundwater, as Sherry gave you the background on previous soil remediation work that involved both excavation and capping which, again, you can see some of that in this cross section that goes longitudinally through the site.  

The FS RAP uses    is also considering capping as an alternative.  So for soil and cinders they have looked at no action, and in our remediated alternative comparisons no action is kind of your baseline.  You look at no action as this.  It wouldn't cost us too much or nothing at all compared to your other alternatives.  The next alternative they look at is capping, and the third is all excavation.  

So the general ideas with the capping, of course, is to leave the contamination on site.  In some cases some contamination would have moved and placed under one type of cap.  In other cases it would be capped, I believe, using a different type of cap than maybe out there currently in some cases.  The cap type varies.  But as Sherry mentioned, in the previous excavation work and capping some residual contamination was left behind.  And that continues to impact groundwater.  

So one of the things we would have liked to have seen was the demonstration that if soil is going to be left under the cap, that it isn't going to impact groundwater, whether it be some modeling exercises or at least some analytical discussion that soil left in place here and capped would not continue to impact groundwater.  

And we understand that this area of contamination concept or the concept of leaving impacted soil on site under a cap or beneath a building or beneath a road is often applied in Brownfields, redevelopments.  But, as Sherry also mentioned, here we are dealing with a number of different contaminants at a wide variety of concentration levels.  So we would have liked to have seen an alternative within, you know, to compare to those other three that looked at more of a combination of hot spot removal and capping.  That might have been    alternative two may have still been shown to be the preferred alternative, but I think it would have given us an overall better comparison of options.  

Now, one remedial technology that we weren't sure if it had been looked at, and we really haven't had time to research it too much, would by phytoextraction or phytoremediation which would be using plants that actually take up the metals out of the soil, and then the plant material is removed and does have to be disposed of.  But this might be another way to try to remove some of the metals.  And, again, we are not sure if these types of plants would be compatible with the soil chemistry that is there, but we thought that might be another alternative that could be considered.  It is likely an alternative that would take time and might be able to use    we don't know    the redevelopment schedule.  But it might be able to be used in open space areas or something to that effect.  

So for soil gas, we did talk about this a little bit last month when we looked at the soil gas sampling and well installation effort that was going on here.  As Sherry mentioning earlier tonight, this blue material is the material that was treated, placed and then capped on Lot Three.  And this scale to the left side of the map, I believe it is about 10 feet between these tick marks.  And the soil gas wells that were installed are five feet deep for the most part.  So a number of these wells are going to not reach below this placed material, and they are not going to get down into this original ground surface where we think residual contaminants would likely be.  

The other thing that is shown on this cross section, the dash line in the upper right is groundwater level.  And it is a little unclear to us from looking    we understand the groundwater remedial action objectives are to reduce groundwater concentrations to MCLs if feasible, to reduce migration off site, to reduce migration to the marsh and to reduce vapor intrusion risks that may be above one in a million.  But it is a little unclear to us what is going to drive vapor intrusion remediation or mitigation.  And that is something that maybe Michelle can respond to when I am finished here.  

But if we are looking at trying to assess sources in the groundwater, we feel like it would be good to sample closer to the water table to really see where those sources may be and to evaluate that source removal.  And again, the mitigation of soil gas    so we are not sure if a ten to the minus six risk would drive remediation or if mitigation is planned in a building that is going to be constructed, if that would then serve as the mitigated measure.  And if that is the case, it wasn't clear to us that long term monitoring of that mitigation measure without    if there is no source of mediation would be part of the remediation.  

So we were a little unclear about that issue.  Then when we get into the VOCs in groundwater and there are some areas, as Sherry pointed out on Lot Three, as well as on Lot One and Two, the cost estimates for the groundwater remediation, a lot of them involved using in situ remediation.  So reagents are injected into the groundwater plume to treat the VOCs in place.  And these most often involve what is called enhanced reductive dechlorination.  And we touched on this a number of CAG meetings ago.  But for example, for a compound like TCE or trichloroethylene, this reductive dechlorination is a process that removes chlorine atoms from the compounds but produces daughter products.  With TCE it is reduced to DCE or dichloroethane which is then reduced to vinyl chloride and then reduced to less toxic ethene and ethanes.  

And one of our concerns with the cost estimates is that they seem to involve one injection for the most part.  And often these types of projects require    as we have seen with some of the treatability studies on the site, injection to a certain area then monitoring to see how successful that was, then possibly reinjection, maybe at a more focused area.  But it is not typical to have one injection complete the remediation.  

So the other thing that we wondered is whether zero valent iron had been considered.  Zero valent iron is more of a    is a little bit of a faster reductive dechlorination process.  But what we are concerned about is this kind of treatment process going on and then stalling at, say, the vinyl chloride stage in the reductive dechlorination.  Vinyl chloride is more toxic than its parent compounds DCE and TCE.  So there are certain reagents that will push this process along.  They are more aggressive and they will push it along a little faster and would have less chance of stalling out in this vinyl chloride stage.  

So another way these cost estimates possibly could be done would be to have a range of costs, because the other thing that we are looking at are still some plan treatability studies.  So the cost estimates may be based on one reagent that may work but hasn't been proven to work yet.  So another question we had was, you know, is the correct reagent being costed and if we don't know the extent of the plume, is the number of injections, the number of monitoring events that will be required included, and can we really make a good comparison, then, between the different alternatives.  

So that is kind of the issues we had on that    well, another thing about the treatability studies that were discussed, there wasn't a clear success criteria laid out.  So if a treatability study is going to be deemed successful, what criteria would be used to do that.  Would it be a decrease of the concentration after the first run of injection after a certain amount?  Would it be certain monitoring results?  I think that if we could have that in the document it would give us a little clearer picture of how the decision process would go and what would trigger the choice of the ultimate alternatives.  

On Lot Three, for metals and pesticides, there was discussion of the biologically active permeable barrier which we feel has been marginally successful because it hasn't been dropping the    it hasn't been changing the chemistry in the groundwater to the point where the metals can fully precipitate out.  And the document talks about the need to drop the oxidation reduction potential or the ORP in order to make this happen for the various metals that are there.  

And we are wondering if mulch    if kind of replacing some of the mulch with a mulch material that is available that has some of this zero valent iron dust in it had been considered, that that can also help increase the reduction    it doesn't sound right, but can make more reducing groundwater conditions and maybe help the metals precipitate out.  

So those were some of our comments.  Kind of just a note about some of the figures and tables.  There is a lot    in some cases there is a lot of detail in some of the notes on the tables and figures.  And just one example of    and these notes contain details that sometimes aren't referenced back to portions of the document that might help explain a term in the note to the reader.  And one example was in Appendix F, one of the cost estimate tables had a footnote that referred to Area 216 on Lot Two and that it had a risk hazard score of 1.1 and, therefore, was not included in a vapor intrusion area.  

And what I think it meant to refer to was Section 2.6 which talks about the risk indices that were used to do a blanket comparison of what areas may have risk greater than ten to the minus six.  So in that case it just would have been helpful to have that footnote refer the reader to that section, if I am correct in that assumption, and describe what area 2 16, you know, what it was.  Because if you just picked up some of the cost estimates and were looking at the tables, it is hard for you to connect back to that detail.  And as you know, there are lots of details in here.  So it is    we understand how that happens.  But it makes it difficult to then track all of the information and what the terms mean.  

Then just a few broader picture questions we had was we know this is an evolving subject, but we wondered if there had been consideration of sea level rise and how that may affect the clean up and the development.  For instance, again, we know this is still evolving, but in working on the Hunter's Point project, they have been doing a lot of research into this.  And they are kind of zeroing in on considering a three foot sea level rise over the next 75 to 100 years and how that may affect the developments that are planned there.  

And although we have not yet had a chance to read the site management plan in detail, we wondered about some adjacency issues, one of which Sherry had mentioned earlier tonight that we know there is going to be future remediation work in the fresh water lagoons, and will the site management plan look forward there and talk about how, you know, if development is going on at one part of the site, how would that potentially be affected by remediation in adjacent parts of the site and how that would be handled.

MR. LINSLEY:  Thank you.  I guess I will turn it over to members of the CAG who would like to ask questions or comments at this point.

MS. PADGETT:  Overall I have a general question.  And that is in the options that are proposed in the Feasibility Study Remedial Action Plan, just as Barbara Cook warned us, it is a menu of choices.  It is confusing as you read it because you are not really sure what the consequence would be if you took Item A for remediating the soil in this one and Item B in remediating the groundwater in this one, combining them all, what it means.  

There is no    there is no meal put together.  It is just a lot of pieces of a meal.  And you have to read it to try to figure out what would go with the other parts, what would fit well within the menu.  What I didn't see and I still would expect that we would want in it is more removal or the option to remove those hot spots or some of the hot spots that are there.  There was some minimal removal proposed.  But it was either take it all out or these very small hot spot remediations, dig it out.  There wasn't a focus on getting down to source material in some of these areas that might be causing the VOC problems.  So my question is why wasn't that included.  

Another had to do with a description of time.  Dorinda described injecting these reagents into the VOC areas to try to get them to break down from TCE, trichloroethylene, from TCE to DCE then to vinyl chloride.  From what reading I have done in the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan, it wasn't clear to me that there is an outline on how much time that would take.  Are we talking a year, ten years?  And back to how we measure success, if it finally breaks down to ethene and ethanes, as Dorinda described earlier, as it goes into the daughter compounds from TCE down to vinyl chloride and lower, how is success measured?  Is it a three month flat line, is it a six month flat line, or is it a year?  What happens if it starts to come back up in the middle of construction?  

So the idea here is there are contingencies in the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plans that say the expectation is to clean it up by doing these injections, break down the VOCs.  Once it has stabilized then build on the property.  And contingencies are identified to say after the building is in, if sampling finds that the VOCs reemerge then there will be injections again.  And it isn't clear how those injections would take place.  Do they go down through the floor of the building, through the side?  It is not really clear to me how that happens as the VOCs reemerge after the building is on the property.  

And one other before I hand it off.  It had to do with one option called natural attenuation.  And is that just leave it alone and let it take care of itself?  Capping the site and letting natural attenuation take its course, it isn't clear to me, and maybe it is to the scientists, what happens if you put a cap on it and the VOCs are underneath.  Does that    do the gases then build up?  Does it create    do they have a way to escape if a cap is put on top?  

One description had more than 95 percent of some of the area covered with a cap of some kind.  What happens to natural attenuation if it is covered?

MS. SHIPMAN:  Natural attenuation is going on in a lot of places that are covered, say, even with asphalt.  And a lot of natural    not all, but there is both aerobic and anaerobic on natural attenuation, so with oxygen and without.  But I have not known of a case where there is off gassing from that other than petroleum hydrocarbons can breakdown and off gas quantities of methane that then have to be dealt with or even petroleum related volatile organic, like benzene, toluene can do that as well as.  The chlorinated volatile organic, I don't think    we have the methane issues but whether other gases    I don't think they would be toxic as long as we were driving it all the way to the end point.

MS. PADGETT:  In the natural attenuation my question has to do with natural attenuation.  They are not doing anything to it.  It is just sitting there.  Don't treat it.  So natural attenuation might take 50 years, might take a few hundred.  I don't know how long it will take.  Does capping it affect its ability to degrade?

MS. SHIPMAN:  If it is aerobic then it would.  But if it is anaerobic it should be fine.

MR. SCHWAB:  Anyone else?  Gayle? 

MAYOR MCLAUGHLIN:  Thank you so much to the Toxics Committee and to Dorinda for that really great presentation.  I want to just say it was so informative to really get the history, once again, and really in so much detail, laid out with the photographs and just how incredibly profound it is to see it, to see the aerial photos to see what happened when it was leveled between 1999 and 2002.  And just the history of this site is so phenomenal, I don't know if you brought in, Sherry, into your presentation the fact that it was slated for the U.S. Superfund.  It is now, I think, on the California Superfund.  

And the fact that this history isn't well known by the public is    and that this proposal, this Feasibility Study is going forward as if things    I mean, just as if the history should just roll over and become buried, I mean, the photographs really bring it into vivid experience, and that needs to be known.  

We have many great things going on in Richmond, but we need to keep sight and keep in our sights the history because you just can't bury the history, and clearly in this case we have the potential impact of such a heavy toxic burial.  The issues that remain, really    that that presentation highlighted for me, once again, is the public health of potential future residents and the liability for the City.  

The fact that this    it seems like the proposal that was out there in 2004, I guess it was, with the fans underneath the 18 story residences which so much opposition came forward about, and that now we have the same thing with some modification of this variation of these fans blowing away the toxins once more is just, you know, overwhelming to me that we are kind of back where we started.  

And so, you know, the fact that we need to educate the public more fully about this so that generations to come don't curse us, if you will, or not, is essential.  

The sea level issue was raised by Dorinda.  And I just want to add that I was at a Contra Costa mayor's conference just a few weeks ago where we had a representative from BCDC talk about this whole issue of global warming and sea level.  And what BCDC is doing is it is talking to Dutch researchers and Dutch scientists about building dykes along the shoreline.  And their concerns and their advice is that we do not further build along the shoreline because of this potential for whatever the expected sea level rise is.  And, you know, they were expressing some    the obvious concerns about flooding.  

So the fact that we are seeing that this, you know, this whole concept is being moved forward, if you will, is really, really a major, major concern and just overwhelming to me.  And I know this CAG will continue its work, and I look forward to continuing to engage with DTSC and with Cherokee Simeon to understand the gravity of what is going on here.  And our City department heads, we need to not repeat what happened in the past where the City gave    sort of supported a project without having, obviously, the understanding and the details.  Now the understanding of the details of the history and the concerns of toxicologists as advisers to our CAG are coming forward about the monitoring of a potential    of this bioremediation Sherry brought it up, Dorinda brought it up, and how do you measure success once a building is built, you know, residents in that building, you know, when we don't have that measure, we don't have that long term assurance that this is effective.  So that is the best I can say right now, but the feelings behind what I am saying are really, really strong, and I know I will continue to bring it forward.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Ms. McLaughlin.  We have seen indications from Ms. Abbott and Dr. King and Mr. Weiner and then right here, Mr. Mayes.  And so we have quite a lineup.  We can only go in order.  All right.  So the group will help me remember what that order was, but Ms. Abbott had her hand up right after Ms. McLaughlin.

MS. ABBOTT:  One question and maybe a comment and a suggestion.  The comment or the question is perhaps, Dorinda, you might be able to help on this.  You know, if we do assume a three feet sea level rise, do we have elevation in one of our images that would give us a clue where that would    where that flooding could go?  Or maybe, Sherry, you might have that.

MS. SHIPMAN:  I don't know.  Do we have elevation contours on any of the maps?

MS. PADGETT:  All we have is a cross section. 

MS. ABBOTT:  So a suggestion or an idea.  Okay.  I can't read that.

MS. SHIPMAN:  I am sorry.  Is that zero?  So, I mean, roughly three feet    a three foot rise would be in here, but without an aerial view of    it is hard for me to say how much of the Shoreline would really be covered.

MS. ABBOTT:  I just thought there may be a way to help visualize it.  Perhaps the CAG would entertain getting a little involvement with the BCDC on this issue in one form or the other.  Perhaps a representative could come to a presentation or perhaps we could start writing them letters.  That's all I can think of.

MS. WALLIS:  So I have gotten an indication that that should be added as an action item.  If someone would help me put that in. 

MS. PADGETT:  "Consider inviting BCDC."

MS. WALLIS:  Okay.  I just wanted to verify just a minute.  "Consider inviting BCDC to address sea level."  By when?

MS. PADGETT:  Executive Committee.  That is Dan.

MR. SCHWAB:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  Two weeks or next month?  Should we make it next CAG meeting? 

MR. SCHWAB:  We can try. 

MS. PADGETT:  Not have them come by next CAG meeting but a decision by next CAG meeting.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.

DR. KING:  Hi.  Thank you.  I just want to clarify some misrepresentations that have been presented here because the proposals for the remedies, especially with regards to VOCs in groundwater was very different than what was proposed previously.  There are no proposed fans in the basements of the buildings.  The Remedial Action Plan calls for in situ remediation to address the VOCs in groundwater.  The idea is there wouldn't be construction until the VOCs are measured in soil gas and until those meet one in a million cancer risk level.  And then it is down the line on the roads on the contingency to basically have piping in place just in case in the future if there is any problem.  But the idea is that remediation would occur.  It is very, very different than proactively putting in a fan and ventilating the space.  It is not part of the remedy.

MAYOR MCLAUGHLIN:  It is a mechanical ventilation system?  

DR. KING:  It is not a primary part of the remedy.  DTSC was very explicit it would not be a part of the remedy.  I am not sure what you were pointing to.

MS. PADGETT:  Engineering controls in Table H1.

DR. KING:  I can have a look at it and see what it is. 

MS. SHIPMAN:  I think it just needs clarification.  If that is the case it just needs clarification in the way it is presented.

DR. KING:  The proposed remedies are to treat the VOCs in groundwater.  

MS. SHIPMAN:  That wasn't always clear to us what would trigger source treatment.

DR. KING:  It is the risk.  Okay.  We can clarify.  I mean, it is a good comment and we'll clarify the document.  But the objective is to treat the VOCs in groundwater until we meet a ten to the minus six risk level based on confirmation and soil gas data.  

And the other thing I wanted to comment on is that the FS RAP  includes sea level rise and   as far as we know and as DTSC indicated, it is probably the first FS RAP that has discussions with the contingencies in the event of a sea level rise.

MS. SHIPMAN:  Where is that?  

DR. KING:  I don't remember.

MS. SHIPMAN:  It is more of a question.  I hadn't seen that.

MS. WALLIS:  Mr. Weiner, the next comment? 

MR. WEINER:  My comment has been somewhat addressed by Dr. King because she is saying that all of the VOCs will be treated to a risk level of one in a million or less.  What I wanted to address just very briefly that was brought up by Dorinda is that the problem with the TCE site or a perchloroethylene site is that the unlike most degradation products, unlike most attenuation, the breakdown products are geometrically more toxic than the compound itself.  And either Dorinda or Michelle will correct me on the geometry of this or how much the multiplication table is, but vinyl chloride monomer is lots more toxic than either TCE or PCE, and especially to children under four it is one of few compounds for which we have risk slopes for children under four.  So VC is a very troublesome product and it has been throughout the state.  I have been involved with several sites with it.  

So when you calculate the risk, all I would ask is you are looking at a time line, obviously.  So when you calculate the risk that you have diminished TCE to one in a million, that is great.  But you need to at least think ahead five, ten years as to whether there is enough that will break down into VC that will then be above one in a million, if you see what I am saying.  Because that has been a problem at a number of sites around the state where we have got TCE or perch that breaks down to TCE.  I just ask that that would be considered.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  And Mr. Minault and then we'll go to Mr. Mayes and Dr. Esposito.  All right, please. 

MR. MINAULT:  Paul Minault.  By the way, on the sea level rise I have seen the presentation by BCDC, and I believe they have on their website a map of the Bay which shows the areas that are susceptible and so forth.  So it might be worth the CAG doing a little homework or have them over here.  A question for you, Dorinda    I have to confess my ignorance    is what is really in the blue cap there?  I haven't done enough home work to really know.  But my question is is that a landfill and should it be considered a landfill and regulated the way a landfill would be under the state board    Water Board, Title 27, where you have considerations of a seismic engineering and a seismic strength of a landfill, that you have a requirement that there be a five foot separation between the bottom of the waste and the top of the groundwater and that sort of thing? 

MS. SHIPMAN:  No.  I don't believe it would be considered a landfill under Title 27.  It represents some treated cinder material that was excavated and mixed with dolomite to stabilize it.  And then it is    it does have a cap; although I am not quite sure of the composition    it has a thin cap over the top.  But you do bring up a good point which I didn't bring up earlier in that    and this goes somewhat along with the sea level rise and what could happen to the shoreline is whether seismicity and slope stability    and I am sure with the development design plans this definitely would be considered    but the seismicity and the slope stability of this area is important to make sure that any material that is placed and if it is capped there, that it is not going to be compromised or slide into the Bay if there were an event to occur.

MS. WALLIS:  Mr. Mayes?  I saw Mr. Blum's hand earlier.  Mr. Mayes, Blum, and then Ms. Padgett.  And have I forgotten anyone that indicated?  And then Mr. Schnepf.

MR. MAYES:  Real quickly, to ask a remedial question, what are cinders and mixed cinders, just to clarify?

MS. SHIPMAN:  The cinders relate to what was    the majority of it was pyrites that had to do with the sulfuric acid production that historically took place on the site.  So they were roasted in the acid production process and then used as landfill.  I believe the "mixed cinder" term is that material mixed with other soil material.

MR. MAYES:  Does it have a level of toxicity already built into it?

MS. SHIPMAN:  There are high levels of metals, and I believe Michelle or someone mentioned earlier there may be a low level    was it PCBs related to them?

DR. KING:  PCBs were detected in the cinder.

MS. SHIPMAN:  It is not naturally occurring.  

DR. KING:  Not coming from the process.

MR. MAYES:  The other question had to do with what other people have mentioned before, the low depth soil vapor wells, monitoring wells within the capped area that don't penetrate into the original groundwater soil levels.  Are those intended to monitor possible upward migration of contaminants from the contaminated soil level?  Is that the reasoning for them being only five feet?

MS. WALLIS:  We saw a nod, for the transcriptionist.

DR. KING:  Yes.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  So Mr. Blum, I believe, is next.

MR. BLUM:  Okay.  I came late, so I apologize if this has been covered already.  But I haven't seen a development proposal.  Could anybody give me the 30 second review on what it is and where it came from and if it is available for us to see? 

MS. WALLIS:  Ms. Padgett, response? 

MS. PADGETT:  There has been no development proposal.  In the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan it describes alternatives, a menu of options to remediate the site for a range of development from residential all the way through to commercial and industrial.  So all of the remediation plans for each    for any range in there is in the Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan.  The idea being that the menu would be chosen about the same time as a    the CEQA process is pursued with the City of Richmond.  And a development proposal would be given off to the City of Richmond.  It would go through the CEQA process and the environmental impact report process is going down one track while this Feasibility Study and Remedial Action Plan is going down another.

MR. BLUM:  I understand.  So the development levels talked about there are just theoretical levels? 

MS. PADGETT:  Theoreticals. 

MR. BLUM:  No specifics?

MS. PADGETT:  We know of no specifics in writing. 

And I would like to make a response to Mr. Minault's question.

MS. WALLIS:  I would like to do a quick time check.  We have run through the time allotted for the Tox Com report.  What I would like to suggest is that we are slipping into public comment, so there is additional discussion on this.  So we have Ms. Padgett and Mr. Schnepf lined up to speak, and I wanted to open it up to the group for any other related to this or any other issues, final questions or comments from the public.  And does that sound okay?

MS. PADGETT:  Sounds okay.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  Ms. Padgett? 

MS. PADGETT:  DTSC issued two Summaries Of Violation on or around June 29th or 30th of 2007.  One was issued to Zeneca.  Another was issued to UC.  In those Summaries Of Violation they identified the movement of hazardous material from one location to another and the storing of it in    and I don't remember the exact wording or the citation of the law, but it does have to do with the question you asked about creating a hazardous waste facility.  

And DTSC did cite Zeneca and UC for having transported material from one location to another and storing it there permanently as though it was a class one facility.  So your questions are, I think, appropriate, so much so that maybe it is not the exact question that you were asking, but enforcement people in Sacramento did bring it up in the Summary Of Violation which have not been resolved to date that we know of.  The public has been kept in the dark for well over a year and a half now on the outcome of those Summaries Of Violation.  

We, the CAG, and the City of Richmond have sent letters to DTSC asking that any fine money that comes out of those findings be awarded to the City of Richmond first to the extent allowed by law, and a certain percentage would have to stay in the State, but in prior actions DTSC has taken money from other Richmond sites and awarded it to other communities.  In this case we said, "Please don't do it again if there are monies from penalties, that it be local."

MS. WALLIS:  Mr. Schnepf and then we will go into concluding the public comment period. 

MR. SCHNEPF:  Just a question.  Is there a time line established for a clean up and then building ultimately what is going to be built there?  Any estimated timeframe of, like, ten years, five years?

MR. KAMBE:  Not at this point in time.  

MR. SCHNEPF:  Thank you.

MR. KAMBE:  I mean, the cleanup is scheduled.  But there is not a time set.  It will be determined. 

MR. SCHNEPF:  How much time for the cleanup are you allowing?

MR. KAMBE:  There isn't an exact schedule.  Just it will continue.  There will be continuing work towards it, but there is not an end date at this point in time.

MR. SCHNEPF:  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  All right.  Any final comments or questions from the public before we move on to committee updates?  All right, then.  I will turn it over to Mr. Schwab for committee updates.

MR. SCHWAB:  Thank you, Kay.  The last section of the meeting has to do with CAG's sort of internal orientation business.  Of course you are all welcome to stay with us while we do that if you want.  And we are not going to be boring ever    however, this could be boring.  So tonight we have two items on the agenda that have to do with committees.  And the first has to do with the Nominations and Membership Committee.  And for that I am going to turn it over to Deborah Dodge.

MS. DODGE:  The Nominations and Membership Committee met this last Tuesday to interview a candidate for the CAG.  The candidate is Jovanka Beckles.  And we had a wonderful hour long conversation.  And the Nominations and Membership Committee would like to present to the full CAG that we think she is a fabulous candidate, and we would like to call it to a vote of the full CAG.  So... 

MS. GRAVES:  Do we make that a motion or do we vote?

MS. DODGE:  I make a motion. 

DR. ESPOSITO:  Second. 

MS. GRAVES:  Okay.  So is there any discussion?   

MS. ABBOTT:  I just want to mention, you say who   

MS. DODGE:  You want to say those of us who were there?  You were there and Dan was there and I was there and Gayle was there.  

MAYOR MCLAUGHLIN:  Just to say that we do have Ms. Beckles in the audience with us, so the Membership and Nominations Committee, as Deborah said, is strongly recommending that the CAG approve our recommendation and seat her as a member of the CAG and if so, that we would have her seated tonight.

MS. PADGETT:  I think there was some discussion about the position that she would be seated in.  Can someone describe that for all of us? 

MS. DODGE:  We have several different areas of representation.  We have neighborhood representatives, we have citizen in civic group representatives, environmental organization representatives, local government agencies, local business community, and members from the UC Richmond Field Station.  So those are the different areas of representation.  Because of Jovanka's participation in a number of civic groups and citizen groups in the City of Richmond, that is the vacancy that she would be filling.

MS. GRAVES:  Okay.  So we had it seconded, and we were going to do a vote.  So let's take a vote.  All in favor?  Any opposed?  Motion passes.  So, Jovanka, please consider yourself a candidate.  Come on up.

MS. DODGE:  Would you like to say a few words?  

MS. BECKLES:  Well, very few words, and that is thank you so much for nominating me and approving me to be a part of what I consider a very important committee process here.  Yeah, it is an honor.  It is an honor to be entrusted with all of this information and entrusted to disseminate the information to the many groups that I am a part of.  So thank you very much.  I appreciate the honor. 

MR. SCHWAB:  We trust you will still be smiling in a few months like the rest of us.  You get sucked in.  So the next    congratulations, and that is great.  So the next item has to do with committees of the CAG.  And everyone, hopefully, has a copy of a memo dated January 8th which the title of it is "Proposed CAG Committee Structure."  Does everybody have that?  If not there are some other copies around.  In this the Executive Committee is proposing that we essentially just clean up our committee structure to reflect the bylaws of the CAG and also just to get us back on track with some things.  The bylaws state we can form any committees we want.  And over the last three years we have done that and then we have sort of not really done much with a couple of them.  So the proposal here is to get us back to what is required by our bylaws first and then to add a new committee second.  

So what I would like to do is review this briefly, and then if there is any    have any discussion that we need to have.  And what I am hoping is we can take a vote on this if we are ready.  So I think we can do this in just a few minutes.  So if you flip over to the second page of this document which is the actual proposal which is recapped in the memo, first of all there is number of committees that are required by our bylaws.  The first of those is the Executive Committee.  As you know that is an elected body, and in December we just re upped who is on the Executive Committee as listed here.  There is really no question about that.  

The second committee which is also required by the bylaws is the Toxics Committee.  And in December we also voted the membership there.  So Steven Linsley is now the chair of the Toxics Committee, et cetera.  He is smiling.  So all that is good.  And then moving along, if you skip to the bottom of Page 3 where it says "Nominations and Membership Committee," this is also required by our bylaws, and this is where it started to be we were just out of date or out of sync with ourselves.  And you can see that the membership as listed had three of us who just did the interview with Jovanka and with Don Schnepf last month.  And Deborah Dodge volunteered to join the committee for this last round of interviews and has since volunteered to be the chair of the Nominations and Membership Committee.  We love the volunteer spirit.  So we are hoping that is all okay.  That is what we will get to when we approve this, that it all is going in the right direction.  

And I didn't say it, but it says in here somewhere that anyone is welcome to join the committees such as the Nominations and Membership Committee if you would like and any of the non elected committees, I suppose, and the Toxics Committee as well.  And of course anyone is welcome at any committee meeting.

My hope as the chair of the CAG is that we will become more robust in our committee structure.  I mean, our Toxics Committee is awesome.  Obviously they are blazing a path that is hard for the rest of us to come up with, but there is a lot more that we could be doing.  So we also discussed    the Executive Committee discussed creating a Bylaws Committee which is at the top of the second page as a way of having more members of the CAG involved in the bylaws issues which, of course, is the charter document for the CAG.  

There are a number of amendments to the bylaws which are probably worth considering over the next few months, so we propose that this committee be    it has the members of the Executive Committee, but that if anyone else would like to join this, this would be an ad hoc group, and I would propose we meet, for instance, in March, take any suggestions on amending the bylaws, and I think some suggestions are going to come out of the Nominations Committee on that.  So that is the idea with that.  

If you have a question mark next to your name, it means that you were involved in this in the past and we are not sure if you would still like to be.  So Tarnel, that is you and Whitney.  We haven't seen Whitney in a while.  So we are not sure about him.  I need to call him.  All that is pretty simple.  If you flip to the last page, this is the change that I am proposing beyond what we already talked about.  About three years ago we formed a History Committee which was composed of Ethel Dotson and JoAnn Tillman.  Ethel is no longer with us, and JoAnn has not been an active member of the CAG for quite a while.  

So this committee is basically just language.  And I am proposing that we create something that tentatively we can call an Education and Outreach Committee which would possibly take the whole notion of the history of the site, the publicity of the site, the creation of educational materials for the community and that kind of thing and put some focus there.  

Some of these very important responsibilities have been taken on by the Toxics Committee or by Sherry just because this is part of what she does.  But I think we could be a little more organized about it.  So that is my proposal, that we create a committee like this of which I would very much like to be a member.  This is really my primary interest in some ways.  So that is basically the proposal for now.  And so let's just open it up and see if people have comments or questions or ideas.  Tarnel? 

MS. ABBOTT:  I would certainly like to participate in that Education and Outreach Committee.  And I like your idea of trying to pull in the History Committee into that because I think    I mean, that is part of teaching people or educating people about the site and will include the history.  So it may not be in the same way that the original people wanted it to be, but, you know, they are not here, so we do our best.  And I will think about the bylaws.  The bylaws I would probably go, if I could, to meetings.

MR. SCHWAB:  Okay.

MS. WALLIS:  Ms. Beckles?  

MS. BECKLES:  I think this is a great idea.  And I am interested in being a part of this committee.  I like the idea of sharing information, disseminating it, speaking, having guest speakers at the neighborhood councils.  Yeah, I think it is wonderful.  I think the more we know the healthier we can be, safer.  So thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Dr. Esposito? 

DR. ESPOSITO:  I think this is an excellent idea because I think one of our challenges is to translate into layman's terms that the general public can understand the concerns that the CAG has had about the handling of this site and to put it in words that capture people's understanding and their imagination.  As a member of the Tox Com, I mean, I understand the necessity for talking and the language of picocuries per gram and milligrams per kilogram and the rest.  However, I think that it is more essential that we dwell in some of the realities, like this area is a breast cancer hot spot.  One in four people in the United states, women, will have breast cancer sometime in their life and in the Bay Area it is higher, if you can imagine that.  We need to be very sensitive about this environment.  So I think it is an excellent idea.

MS. GRAVES:  Yes.  I would also like to consider being part of the Education and Outreach Committee.  I might not be active right away, but I have wanted to work with someone to establish a website for the CAG.  And I think that would fit into that well.  And I am also working to organize some of the documents that we have from prior meetings and such.  So I think that would support that idea.

MS. PADGETT:  If there is enough interest in and if you have the time available, it would be great if there was a standing meeting.  One of the successes that the Toxics Committee has had is the regularly scheduled time meeting that everyone then works around and commits to.  Some people can't make it all of the time, but it is then    it keeps us on track and keeps the momentum going.

MR. SCHWAB:  I think that is an excellent idea as opposed to the Bylaws Committee, which really is just once in a while.  We need to take a look to see if there is something about our bylaws we want to change.  I really appreciate the support I have gotten from this idea on the Outreach and Education Committee.  

As I look at it, our charge is not just the Cherokee property, but it is the entire Southeast Shoreline of Richmond.  And I suspect we are going to be busy for quite a while.  There is going to be one issue after another and one property after another.  There is a lot of work for us to do here to keep the community involved, in fact, let the community know they might want to be involved.  So, great.  Any other comments from anyone? 

MS. WALLIS:  Mr. Blum? 

MR. BLUM:  Yeah.  I would like to be on the committee too. 

MR. SCHWAB:  It's a big seller.

MR. BLUM:  And I would recommend having it be the History and Outreach to Education.  Then since we are digging in the dirt into the history the initials will be H O E. 

MS. WALLIS:  Mr. Schwab, have you gotten the feedback you need, or is a vote required? 

MR. SCHWAB:  Don has a comment.

MR. SCHNEPF:  I have been a member of the ad hoc committee of the Toxics Committee.  So I would like to become a formal member now.

MR. SCHWAB:  Of the Toxics Committee.  Good job, Don.  

MR. SCHNEPF:  And I might also volunteer for this new committee.

MR. SCHWAB:  The HOE.  Okay.

MAYOR MCLAUGHLIN:  You really ought to think about that name.

MS. WALLIS:  Do you have additional action steps or information to share for committee updates? 

MR. SCHWAB:  We do need to vote on this proposal that we change things in line with the discussion we just had.

MS. GRAVES:  Okay.  So motion to vote for this new committee structure.  Is there a second? 

MS. DODGE:  Second.

MS. GRAVES:  All in favor?  Any opposed?  Motion passes.

MR. SCHWAB:  All right.  Thank you.  That is great.

MS. WALLIS:  So Ms. Graves, actually, since you have a microphone, I will turn it over to you for approval of meeting minutes.  

MS. GRAVES:  Yes.  We actually have two minutes to approve, the meetings minutes for December of 2008 and January of 2009.  I emailed those out and the members without email actually aren't here.  But we have a quorum.  So I propose a motion to approve the meeting minutes.  Is there a second? 

MR. SCHWAB:  Second.  

MS. GRAVES:  All in favor?  Any opposed?  Motion passes.  Okay.  And regarding question slips, I reviewed the question slips for the last six meetings.  A number of them    there were a number of parties that those questions were directed to, primarily DTSC and the Department of Public Health, which may be called something else now.  I am sorry, Public Health.  And the ones to DTSC, actually a number of them were asked a number of times, and we got a variety of answers.  I am not certain they address the    the issues were fully addressed, but we will keep trying.  And Department of Health, I didn't see any response back, so I will try again and send those to those representatives.  I have a question, though, for Cherokee that is admin related.  I and a number of CAG members did not see any postcards.  Do you know if they went out?  Because even those in my neighborhood didn't see them.  So... 

MR. KAMBE:  Yeah.  There was    

MR. KEIDJIAN:  Jason Keidjian.  I think we have had great success, almost 100 percent success with the postcards for every meeting.  This particular time there was a little snafu with themail house.  We are looking into it.  We apologize.  We didn't catch it in time.  So it didn't make it out.  But, again, I think this is the first time we have had that problem with that particular mailing house, but that was a good catch.  Yeah, I was looking for mine too.  And it didn't come and that's how we knew.  So, again, our error.

MS. ABBOTT:  The questions from the audience that went to the DTSC, when you get responses are these being posted so we can all see them?

MS. GRAVES:  They never sent a response by email.  They usually come to a meeting and Barbara will say what she wants to on it.

MS. WALLIS:  Do you have any other administrative issues?

MS. PADGETT:  I wanted to say something about the cards.  We really appreciate the cards.  Part of the reason the audience was so sparse tonight is that the community kind of depends on those cards to remind them of the meeting.  And because you have been so reliable in sending them out, not receiving a card probably tripped them up a bit.  So we look forward to them continuing.

MS. GRAVES:  That is it for the admin.  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Ms. Graves.  So if there are no other final issues or comments or statements from anyone?  Ms. Abbott? 

MS. ABBOTT:  Sherry, did we make a date yet with DTSC to do a walk and look at the ponds?

MS. PADGETT:  Yes, we did.  They came and they did.  I can tell you the date.

MS. ABBOTT:   Afterwards.

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  They did they came out and we walked.

MS. WALLIS:  So if anyone has any new agenda requests or questions, please make sure that you get them to Ms. Graves before you leave.  And our next meeting will be the second Thursday of March at this same location and    March 12th, same location.  And it is the pleasure of the chair to adjourn?  We thank you very much.  Good night.  
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